FINANCE AND POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council
MINUTES of the Meeting held on Aug 1st 2011 in the Village Hall at 7:30 p.m.
PRESENT: Cllrs K Norris (Chairman), A Bush, J Taylor, R Miller, M Colvey, D Gillard and the Parish Clerk (T Watton).  One member of the public attended, specifically in connection with agenda item 8. 
1. APOLOGIES.  There were none.  
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.  There were none.  
3. MINUTES OF THE MEETING on 6th June 2011 were ACCEPTED as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4.          MATTERS ARISING

Minute 14, 6th December 2010, 2nd bullet point (Notified changes to terms of Santander Current Account) The Parish Clerk reported that Santander have now responded in writing and over the phone to confirm that the minimum activity for current accounts does not apply.  

Minute 8, 4th April 2011.  Listing of all council formal written policies. CARRIED OVER.   
Minute 10, 4th April 2011. Wear / damage to Recreation Ground swing seats. This issue has now been incorporated into the range of issues being considered by the Play Areas Sub Committee, which met for the first time this morning.
Minute 9, 6th June, 2011. The Parish Clerk raised this matter with Mr Peacock. However, in the light of some clarification obtained from the auditor examining the Annual Return the Parish Clerk did not pursue this further.
Minute 12, 6th June 2011. Security of council papers & records (i) Change the lock to the Parish Office door (ii) obtain a price for 4 fireproof filing cabinets. (iii) Parish Clerk to discuss with Dorset Records Office the feasibility of depositing historical records with the DRO.  CARRIED OVER.

5.          Receipt of Latest bank reconciliation and accounts for 2011/12.

The Parish Clerk referred to the working accounts files which had been circulated to all council members prior to the meeting. There was a brief discussion during which the Parish Clerk pointed out the need to cancel cheque no 2402 (1&1 Internet Ltd) and replace it with a similar payment to Mark Gracey. This was because Mr Gracey paid this invoice himself on behalf of the council and therefore should be reimbursed. (Action: Parish Clerk to contact 1&1 accordingly, and include a replacement cheque to Mr Gracey for approval at the August Full Council meeting). A copy of the bank reconciliation and accounts summary page is attached at Appendix A to these minutes. It was agreed to RECOMMEND this for acceptance by Full Council.
6. Alternative Venue for Council Meetings 

Cllr Bush commented that the school have been approached about this. Hire of accommodation for meetings is possible and the cost is similar to the current arrangements with the Village Hall. However it would not be possible to commence this until October as the small hall is currently being used to store equipment. It was noted that it will be possible to use a classroom for smaller meetings if required. Some discussion also took place about use of the Village Library and it was noted that any decision to move meetings to the school does not preclude moving meetings to the library at a later date. With regard to practical considerations, it is understood that the library bookshelves are on wheels and so could be moved to the sides. Cllr Norris agreed to contact the librarian to discuss the feasibility of the use of the library for larger meetings (i.e. moving shelves, availability of seating, etc). It was pointed out that there is a need for some consistency of venues to avoid confusion of the public.  It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the council meetings are moved to the school for a period of not less than 6 months.   

7.  Options for Presentation of YeAR END ACCOUNTS. Effect on preparation of annual return
Mr Peacock has not yet forwarded a version of the year end accounts prepared on a receipts and payment basis. Those present were reminded that the aim in examining this was an attempt to simplify the annual return preparation. 

One of the issues related to this is the practice of applying depreciation to asset values. The Parish Clerk explained that whilst recently responding to some questions from the External Auditor he had sought clarification of this point. It is now understood that the “rule” for the preparation of the Annual Return is that all assets are shown at original purchase price or, if gifted or deemed to be of no commercial value, at a nominal £1. The reason for this is not for accounting purposes, but because it is a governance matter. The Auditor merely wishes to ensure that an easily understood audit trail exists to account for all assets from year to year. The only changes on the Asset Register (supported by brief explanation) should be where an asset is disposed of or a new asset is acquired. Should a council wish, and it makes sense to do so, it may continue to depreciate its assets on its year end formal accounts. However it must adopt the method described above for the purposes of the Annual Return (i.e. in box 9). 

Cllr Bush raised a question about the purpose of the formal year end accounts – given that whilst certain numbers from them are entered onto the Annual Return form, the year end accounts statements themselves are not required to be forwarded with the Annual Return to the external auditor. It was suggested that the purpose of the year end accounts is twofold; (i) Control: as an input to the Council’s decision-making process for the subsequent year’s financial management and (ii) Accountability: providing a single comprehensive statement to residents as to how the public funds entrusted to the Parish Council have been used throughout the year. Cllr Bush will seek further clarification on the purpose of year end accounts from Mr Peter Lacey of the National Association of Local Councils. Action: Cllr Bush to act accordingly.

In the light of the discussion is was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that it continues to prepare the year end accounts on an income and expenditure (accrual) basis – particularly as a significant accrual each year is the claimable refund of VAT paid, which is usually done after the year end.   
It was noted that the Parish Clerk has asked Mr Peacock to help with one of the issues recently raised by the External Auditor – the evident necessity to strip out VAT from the figures presented in boxes 1-7 of the Annual Return for years 2009/10 and 2010/11, and to then resubmit the Return. An additional audit fee of £25 is to be levied for this rework. Action: Parish Clerk to speak to Mr Peacock again about this.             
8.     Proposed addition to allotment agreement – policy on use of hoses

The Chairman invited Mr Peter Cantwell, Chairman of the Lytchett Matravers Allotment Society, to comment on this topic. Mr Cantwell remarked that he understood this matter to have arisen from a member of the public asking a question about the size of the most recent water charge. He explained that the Allotment Society does not have 100% membership of allotment holders. He expressed the view that in the interests of conserving resources he does not feel it unreasonable to take steps to restrict the use of hoses at the allotments – although he felt enforcement may be an issue. However, he indicated that the Allotment Society would do what it could to encourage no direct watering with hoses. After a brief discussion by Cllrs it was agreed that the Parish Clerk should draw up a draft form of words intended to be inserted into the allotment rental agreement (which will be reissued for signature when the rentals are next due on 1st April 2012) encouraging the collection of rainwater in butts on each plot, and discouraging the use of hoses for all purposes at the allotments except replenishment of water in the butts during prolonged dry spells – i.e. there should be no direct watering of plots using hoses.  Once the form of words for this policy is prepared it should be circulated to F&P Cttee members and Mr Cantwell for comment before consideration for recommendation to Full Council to adopt. The council will review water usage and the effect of this change in 12 months time. Action: Parish Clerk to prepare the form of words for the policy and circulate it. 
 9.  Distribution of Lytchett Link   
The Chairman referred to an email he had circulated to committee members on this subject on 25th July. He noted that Cllr Taylor had investigated costs for printing and distribution. There are options for publication size and number of pages and it was decided to leave this aspect to Cllr Taylor to decide. 

With regard to distribution, it was pointed out that Newsquest cover 1161 dwellings, approximately 60% of the parish. It was suggested using Newsquest in the interim whilst other distribution options are being explored – such as using community volunteers including the Scouts and Project Trident students at Lytchett Minster School. The Parish Clerk indicated that he would act as liaison with the Trident co-ordinator at Lytchett Minster School.     

Regarding content it was RECOMMENDED to Full Council that all Cllrs be each asked to regularly contribute an article - i.e. for each edition.        

10. Village Directory

It was noted that Di Drew is making good progress on this. The Chairman pointed out that it would be encouraging for her if it could be formally confirmed that the directory will not contain advertising. It was RECOMMENDED to Full Council to confirm that the directory will go ahead, and on the basis that the distribution arrangements will be determined. It was suggested that it might be possible to arrange for it to be distributed at the same time as the next issue of the Lytchett Link, by the same distributor. 

11. PDC Request for consultation on targets for possible Huntick Rd development S106 contribution

Cllr Colvey drew on his insight as a Dist Cllr to comment on the role and purpose of S106 payments – emphasising that this is the process of negotiation between Planning officers and Developers, so there is no formula for calculating the required value. There is also no pre-determined step-by-step process to be followed. 

It was pointed out that this matter could be thought about in two parts:

(i) Determining the level of S106 money, and what actions are is required by the Parish Council to secure it. 

(ii) Consultation on two matters (a) what community benefits the S106 money for the Huntick Rd site should be linked to, and (b) the design details of the development itself. 

Cllr Miller volunteered to speak to former Cllr John Hyde on the subject of S106 in order to gain further insights, as he had much direct experience of such matters. Action: Cllr Miller to act accordingly. On the subject of the consultation, it was noted that PDC are keen for this to be completed by the end of September although it is not clear why they feel it is urgent.  A working group will look at the general consultations on housing already available – such as the Parish Plan.  

12.     FINANCE & POLICY RELATED CORRESPONDENCE  
The Parish Clerk referred to a letter from Dorset Police concerning a consultation exercise they will be carrying out in the Autumn on a review of reception and callers’ office facilities. 

13.
MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
There was none.    
 There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:40pm
Annotated by/on ………………………….     Approved by/on ………………………
